Last Meeting Minutes
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The meeting of the Putnam County Master Gardeners  was held on June 2, 2014, at the Cross of Grace Church in Hurricane, with 13 members in attendance.  The meeting was called to order at 7:08 p.m. by President Myra Simmons.
Approval of reports

The minutes of last month’s meeting was accepted as listed on the web page.  Myra read the treasurer’s  report .  A question arose about the $500 allocated for high tunnels. It was explained that this is not a line item on the budget, but are monies that were agreed upon at the last meeting. As items are bought in this category, the money will be processed and accounted for in the general funds. Kathy Walker moved to accept the treasurer’s report as explained, seconded by Kim Vorholt, and the motion passed.
Gardening ergonomics class

At 7:10 PM the floor was turned over to Steve and Kim Vorholt to give a class on Gardening Ergonomics.  But first, Kim led the class in warm up exercises. It is important to warm up your muscles prior to doing any type of strenuous work – which gardening certainly can be.

The science of ergonomics is the study of how the body reacts to the use of tools. Each year, 4000 people go to the emergency room for injuries sustained while using gardening tools. 

This class was to teach us how to properly use these tools, what type of tools to purchase, how to modify a tool to make it less stressful to the body, and how to properly maintain the tools.

An interesting example is covering the handle of a clipper with pipe insulation to make it fit the hand better and reduce stress. A new type of clipper was shown that has a handle that rotates to follow the natural motion of the fingers when squeezing the tool.
Another example is an extended handle that can be put on shovels, rakes, or hoes, to reduce the amount of bending when using the tool.

A gardener should always wear gloves when using their tools. Gloves with foam padding are the best.

Keep your body hydrated and rest often. When kneeling, use a knee pad.
Raised bed gardens reduce back stress by reducing the range of bending required. 

Tools should be properly cleaned and dried after use, and properly maintained. Use mineral oil on metal parts. On wooden handles, use a wood oil to preserve them. Replace missing parts.

The symptoms of stress are: tingling, swelling of joints, reduced range of movement or pain when joints are moved, reduced grip strength, muscle soreness or fatigue, numbness and skin color change. Don’t let an injury prevent you from enjoying our great hobby!

Remember, everyone that attended this session can get one hour of training credit towards recertification.

New Business

Volunteers for the Putnam County Fair on July 12 – 19, are needed. Chuck Talbott passed out a sign-up sheet.
A volunteer is needed for three slots: (1) 12 Noon to 4 PM, afternoon session; (2) 4 PM to 6 PM, dinner session; and 6 PM to 9 PM, evening session.  Volunteers must arrive 30 minutes earlier than the start time listed above. The volunteer will control the doors to the exhibit hall (the barn on the hill), make sure exhibits are not tampered with, make sure exhibitors do not try to remove their work before judging, and make exhibits are not turned in early.

Chuck passed out program brochures for the fair. You can also go here:  www.putnamcountyfairwv.com.
Master Gardeners are asked to be involved with the Central City Days in Huntington; for information about the event, go to our webpage and click on EVENTS.  www.wvpcmg.com/events.html
Report on the High Tunnels 

1. West Teays. Dawn Long says there is a cat problem at the West Teays High Tunnel.  The SPCA may be able to help. One vent does not open easily and needs to be modified. There is no electricity in the high tunnel, thus there is no fan. Temperature has reached as high as 115 degrees. The electrical installation is in progress.  All plants are doing well in spite of the temperature problem and the Zucchinis are 3 inches high. Bobby Carter reports that the Seabees built eight raised bed boxes outside the high tunnel but they forgot to treat the ground before putting in the dirt.  The parents are going to take care of the box gardens. The PTO at West Teays has approved money for building a second high tunnel. Construction is scheduled to start this fall. The open house was held on May 31. A visitor approached a Master Gardener and asked to donate money. Any time an offer of money is made, direct the individual to the principal. 
2. George Washington. Chuck Talbott reported that there will be an open house on June 4, 2014, at GW. Forty-fivepounds of peas have been harvested! This is what can happen when you plant early in February. GW has a well developed program. They have started work on putting up a portico at GW.  It will be used for outdoor classes, such as the Leaders and Me Program.

3. Hometown. Bobby Carter reported that Hometown is putting in outside raised bed boxes and he will coordinate that effort. 
4. Confidence. Kathy Walker reported how impressed she was at the initial meeting at Confidence Elementary.  Beverly Easter, the contact at Confidence, and her husband, Chuck, moved the entire high tunnel structure from the old school to the new one.  Chuck is a landscaper. He also modified the tunnel to provide for roll up sides. Bill Walker also installed a thermostatic controller  for the fan. The MGs were present for the initial planting and five harvests. The teachers also have done four harvests on their own. They will be self-sufficient next season. The peas and the potatoes are doing well but will not be ready before school is out. Some of the teachers will harvest these crops this summer.  Next season, they want fewer onions planted.  Also, they want one square per class. Scheduling was a problem; when a student’s plant was ready he or she may be in a testing session. Thus, they want any student to harvest any crop that is ready when they are scheduled to go to the high tunnel.
There is a Community Cupboard at the Forest Burdette Church in Hurricane. It is open from 10 AM to 12 Noon on Tuesdays and Thursdays. The Methodist Church in Poca also has a food pantry.

Bobby Carter reported that coconut fiber will be available from Gritt’s Greenhouse this December. Put your request in early. Last year there were 73 pallets of fiber available but we were unable to get them all.
Chuck Talbott congratulated the West Virginia Putnam County Master Gardener organization in receiving an award for the best youth hands-on project. (A picture is on the webpage. www.wvpcmg.com/events.html  ) Bobby Carter also won the Master Gardener of the year award. Way to go Bobby!

There have been changes in the Putnam County Extension service office staff. Sara Campbell is now on board and doing a great job. She ran the fruit tree program and it was a big success. This program will be run again next year.

The Summer Gardening Series training will be conducted again this year at Town and Country Supply in Poca. It will be on Saturday in July. Fifteen to twenty people attended last year.
A high tunnel is planned for installation behind the Court House in Winfield. Volunteers will be needed. 

Mary Burgess from the assisted living facility in Hurricane needs help with raised beds.

Chuck reminded everyone that it is important to cover the beds in the high tunnel with black plastic for the summer if they are not going to be attended to. Also, if high winds are forecasted, make sure the sides are down or the plastic can be damaged or even ripped off.
The Board of Education gave each high tunnel $2000 for tolls, kitchen hardware, or other items needed to support the high tunnel. Make sure the schools are aware of this money.

Dawn Long and Myra Simmons were nominated to be State Master Gardener Award Committee members. 
Joan Bumgardener has been certified as a Master Gardener in Texas.

Door prize

A door prize drawing was held at the end of the meeting, conducted by Bobby Carter. He is a potter and made a nice pot to be given to the lucky winner, which turned out to be Myra Simmons.

Bobby Carter published an article that he submitted to the West End High School newspaper in Nashville, Tenn., where he attended. A copy was sent around.

Bobby Carter moved to close the meeting at 8:58 PM. Refreshments were served after the meeting provided by Kathy Walker – a vegetable tray.

